

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 22 January 2019.

Present:  Mr J Sharp (chairman), Mr M Gloster, Mr G Jones, Mr P King, Mr B Porter, Mr R Husband

and Mr R Nash  

In attendance: Ms S Rouse (District Councillor), Mr P Tuthill (County Councillor), Mr G Sutton (PPW) 
(all part meeting) Mr P Whalley, J Barker (clerk)
70/18
Apologies

There were apologies from Mrs A Jones, Mr S Seymour, Mr D Fereday and Mr P Hawkins
71/18
a) Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the Agenda (personal and prejudicial) 



Mr Gloster declared an interest in planning applications 18/01768/FUL and 18/01769/FUL on the grounds that he is a near neighbour and had been consulted by MHDC. Prior to the meeting he had submitted a dispensation request form requesting permission to participate in both discussion and voting on these applications. Mr Jones proposed his request be granted, Mr Porter seconded and it was agreed unanimously. 
b) Notification of any changes to the Register of Interests 

None
72/18
Minutes

The minutes of the parish council held on 27 November 2018 were proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr Husband and approved unanimously.

73/18
Reports from representatives of other bodies:
a) Malvern Hills District Council – Councillor Rouse gave an update on MHDC strategies regarding rough sleepers and community transport. She also noted the approval by committee of the North East Malvern development.
b) Worcestershire County Council – Councillor Tuthill gave updates on the southern link road and Worcester Royal and confirmed he had sent the list of parish requests from s106 funds to WCC. The chairman thanked him for funds recently provided for the additional VAS and additional road markings in the parish.  
The chairman drew attention to planning consent ref 18/000009/CM (Go Greener) condition 23
which requires the applicant to submit details of a scheme to install wheel washing facilities and prevent mud and debris reaching the public highway within 3 months of planning permission. There is no date given stating the date by which it should be operational. The parish council requested Cllr Tuthill confirm the date and ensure this condition is enforced. The mud and debris on the road, including brick rubble, was again noted, in particular the danger to road users and to local residents breathing in potentially hazardous airborne particles.
Mr Nash drew attention to problems with the highways reporting system whereby attempts to report issues in parts of Leigh Sinton are changed to Dragons Cross, Herefordshire – thus workers may be sent to incorrect locations and highways issues not dealt with. He referred to photos of a pothole he had reported to which he had received a reply saying there was no fault. Cllr Tuthill agreed to look into the matter and requested Mr Nash forward him the details and photo evidence.

The chairman reported that the cherry tree at Somers Close had been marked for work by WCC but had not been attended to noting that other marked trees in the area had been cut. The danger posed by the diseased branch was reiterated and Cllr Tuthill agreed to look into the matter and report back. 
74/18
Progress reports on matters arising from previous minutes not listed elsewhere on agenda

No updates.
75/18   Planning

a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held 18 December 2018 
Having been circulated the minutes were proposed by MrGloster, seconded by Mr King and approved unanimously.
b) Planning applications 
	L&B 

Ref
	MHDC

Ref
	Proposal
	Location
	Recommendation
	Note
Ref

	18/20
	18/01768/FUL
	Erection of agricultural 
workers dwelling – 

variation of condition 2
(occupancy) of planning

Permission 78/0641/FUL

To allow the use of the

Dwelling for an equestrian

worker
	Gilberts Farm
Chapel Lane

Bransford

Worcs, WR6 5JQ
	Approval
Proposed MG

Seconded PK

Unanimous
	   n/a

	18/21
	18/01769/FUL
	Change of use of land and
Farmstead to equestrian use

Including alterations to 

Existing farm buildings for

Equestrian use
	Gilberts Farm

Chapel Lane

Bransford

Worcs, WR6 5JQ
	Approval with conditions
Proposed BP

Seconded RN

6 in favour, 1 abstention (RH)
	note

i

	18/22
	18/01835/HP
	Erection of single storey
Side extension
	River Lands
Teme Lane

Leigh

Worcs, WR6 5JY
	Approval
Proposed RN

Seconded PK

Unanimous
	n/a

	18/23
	18/01710/FUL
	5 temporary portacabins
For the use of school 

Classrooms/offices
	The Orchard
Bransford

Worcs, WR6 5JE
	Approval 
Proposed GJ

Seconded RH

Unanimous
	n/a

	18/24
	18/01419/FUL
	Retention of existing access and haul road (part) for
agricultural use
	Leigh Sinton Farm 

and Nurseries Ltd,

Lower Interfields

Malvern, WR14 1UU
	Objection
Proposed RH

Seconded GJ

Unanimous
	note

ii



Notes
i. The parish council recommends approval of this application on the condition that the line of the definitive footpaths are preserved and that all definitive footpaths across the property are properly maintained, safe to walk and accessible at all times. Also, the drainage arrangements for the muck heap should ensure that the watercourses are not contaminated by runoff from the heap.

ii. The parish council recommends rejection of this application on the following grounds:

· The proposed access is too close to the Lower Howsell Road turning.

· The proposed access is close to a bend in the road – the existing access point offers far better visibility in both directions.
· A permanent access at this point would exacerbate the risk of flooding on the main road.

· Planning consent for the access to the main road was temporary and required the access to be closed once construction work was complete. 
Assurance was provided by the developer that the haul road would be removed and the land returned to its previous condition once building work was complete – this assurance informed the original decision to support the application. 
 

c) Planning decisions received from MHDC 
18/00986/FUL

Land at Teme Lane
Change of use to holiday let
Approved
18/01581/HP

6 Nash Green

Two storey extension

Approved

d) Neighbourhood Development Plan update  
The current SWDP call for sites was discussed, and the role that a designated neighbourhood area can play in determining the location and nature of development. Identifying the parish housing requirement and working with the local community and landowners to identify the criteria for development that meets the needs of the parish would avoid unwanted speculative development in the event that the SWDP becomes out of date or if MHDC has not fulfilled its housing requirement. 
The NDP group agreed to work on a list of criteria that can be put to the parish for consultation and to report back to the next meeting.

76/18
Parish footpath problems


The chairman reported there are 92 outstanding footpath reports, some dating back to 2006. He also noted that residents have reported climbing over stiles, particularly those in a poor state of repair deters them from using footpaths. PPW Garry Sutton reported that some are completely impassable due to dense overgrowth. Mr Sutton confirmed he will be attending to the outstanding waymarking, though some require installation of new posts. The chairman confirmed money budgeted for footpath maintenance over the years is carried in parish reserves and would fund post installation. He suggested a meeting with WCC countryside services to request appropriate legal letters be sent to landowners where footpaths are blocked.  It was noted there had previously been a team carrying out community service which could help with footpath work – Mr Sutton to check with WCC. Redoing the out of date parish footpath leaflet was also discussed.
77/18 
To consider requests for parish council grants:
i) 1st Leigh Brownies

Request £100 towards acquisition of new resources. Approval proposed by Mr Husband, seconded by Mr King and approved unanimously.
ii) Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall
Request £500 towards the installation of CCTV to enhance hall security. Approval proposed by Mr Gloster, seconded by Mr King and approved unanimously.
78/18
Speeding and recent road accidents in the parish and to approve expenditure on additional funding for highway markings

Mr King outlined the road safety measures that had been agreed, including an additional VAS and roundels at a number of key locations, and thanked Cllr Tuthill for his funding and all involved in delivering the scheme. The total parish council contribution amounts to £1255, £1000 of which was approved at the planning meeting on 18 December in addition to £90 previously approved for installation of a VAS post. Mr Husband proposed the additional £165 be approved, Mr Jones seconded and it was agreed unanimously.


Two road accidents occurred in December due to flooding on Malvern Road and Stocks Lane and in a further accident a woman was injured when knocked off her horse by a car. The chairman has followed up a recent accident at the Stocks Lane junction with the local police given the ongoing talks around safety at this turning. Mr King will follow up on this matter with the Safer Roads Partnership. 
79/18
SWDP housing allocation in the parish – the matter was discussed under item 75/18d.
80/18
Mobile phone reception in the parish – In addition to the areas of poor reception previously reported the Bank House have now also reported poor mobile signal. The chairman to follow up.

Broadband – the chairman confirmed that fibre is now available to the Memorial Hall if a phone line is installed. Mr Porter reported very slow home broadband speed.


Officers responsible for the broadband roll-out are keen to increase publicity to encourage take-up, and it was agreed the parish council would assist where possible.

81/18

Finance

a) Parish Council Budget for 2019/20 – Having previously been circulated the budget for 2019/20 was proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr King and approved unanimously.
b) Parish Council Precept request 2019/20 –In line with the increase in occupied properties in the parish and the consequent increase in the tax base the chairman proposed a precept of 21,000, Mr Husband seconded and it was approved unanimously.
c) Accounts paid

Mr R Wilks



Lengthsman – November

£288.00

Memorial Hall


Hall Hire



£252.00

J Barker



Clerk – December


£739.37

Worcestershire county council
contribution to road marking and VAS
£1255.00

NEST



Pension




£52.41



     Accounts passed for payment

Mr D Pritchard


Hedge cutting




£84.00

Mr R Wilks



Lengthsman – December


£273.60

J Barker



HMRC Q3 (reimbursed)


£36.24

J Barker



Clerk – January




£745.67

Mr J Sharp



Jubilee garden expenses reimbursed

£38.00

J Barker



Norton pc mechanic (reimbursed)

£19.99

Viking



Office supplies




£90.16

Memorial Hall


Donation – CCTV



£500.00

1st Leigh Brownies


Donation




£100.00


Payments proposed by Mr Husband, seconded by Mr King and approved unanimously. 


d)  Bank balances 

Current account
(at 31.12.2018)





£26,462.82

Savings account
(at 31.12.2018)





£4887.27
82/18   Reports of committees and working groups 
             Memorial Hall – Mr Nash reported on a range of improvements to the hall including installation of 
CCTV, improvements to the website and repairs and replacement items following recent vandalism. 
It was noted that vandalism and intimidating behaviour has also been reported by local residents.
             Speeding and road safety working group – reported under item 78/18
             Parish Paths Warden – reported under item 76/18
83/18
Councillors reports and items for future consideration

There have been reports of fire and acrid smoke, possibly from burning plastics, in Sandlin Lane area. The 
chairman agreed to follow up. 


Mr Porter reported that Mr Ralph has made arrangements to clear out the grips on the main road near the 
Guinness Park Farm entrance; also, to plant screening trees to screen the biomass boiler from the road.

There is no information on usage on the defibrillator outside the shop in Leigh Sinton. The chairman agreed 
to look into the matter.


The chairman reported he had identified a gardener for the Jubilee Garden. He will charge £120 per day and 
will remove all debris and cuttings. It was agreed this work should commence as soon as possible.


The first property on the Bransford development is now occupied, hence the s106 funds will become 
available. The scheme to improve Leigh Hurst play area to be included on the March meeting agenda.


Phone box library – it was agreed the Lengthsman should power wash the exterior so that Mr Nash can 
proceed with repairs and painting. 
84/18
Date and time of next meeting 



Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 26 February (if required)

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 26 March 2019

Both 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Meeting closed 10.00 pm

Chairman.............................................

Date...............................................
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